PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 10, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 10, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman [Arrived 6:40 p.m.]
Kenneth A. Tavares [Arrived 6:35 p.m.]
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr. 
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Mahoney – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return from executive session at approximately 7:00 p.m.

Return to Open Session

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting in open session at approximately 7:05 p.m. and led the Board and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  All five members of the Board were present at this time.

Legislative Delegation

Chairman Quintal welcomed State Representatives Vinny deMacedo and Thomas Calter and thanked them for meeting with the Board to discuss various matters.
Representative deMacedo discussed the State’s budget and the uncertain forecast with regard to State Aid for municipalities.  He commended the Town of Plymouth for positioning itself to weather the recent cuts to State Aid, and he encouraged the Town to continue being conservative with its predictions on final numbers for fiscal year 2010.   The Town, he noted, should not expect level funding from the previous year.
Representative Calter discussed the precursors to the current economic crisis and advocated for personal responsibility and accountability at the individual, local, State, and Federal level.  He talked about capital gains and the State’s reserve funds, and he shared his thoughts on ways that the State could mitigate some of the current economic challenges. 
Selectman Machado inquired about lottery revenues and pressed Representatives deMacedo and Calter for their predictions on revenue shortfalls at the State level.  Representative deMacedo shared figures on the State’s lottery revenues but noted that he could not offer a solid estimation of an expected shortfall for FY2010.  Representative Calter also hesitated to provide a specific figure, noting that economic conditions have changed so dramatically in the past several months that even the director of the Massachusetts Taxpayers Association has been forced to change his forecasts several times.

Discussion ensued between the Board and Representatives deMacedo and Calter with regard to the economy, revenue predictions, and potential opportunities through which municipalities can raise revenue (other than through property taxes).

Vice Chairman Malaguti turned the conversation toward Chapter 40B (affordable housing) legislation and unfunded mandates.   Representative deMacedo explained that urban communities are not sympathetic to suburban communities’ issues with chapter 40B, and, thus, there are not enough votes in the legislature to make sweeping reforms.  Representative deMacedo assured the Board that he, Representative Calter, and Senate President Murray understand Plymouth’s concerns regarding Chapter 40B and will continue to do whatever possible to enact change. 
Selectman Mahoney raised the subject of pension reform, and he also inquired if the State had any plans to develop a comprehensive, statewide plan for solid waste management.  As the State continues to mandate the capping of landfills, Selectman Mahoney explained, towns are forced to consider alternative means for trash disposal, and the State could be instrumental in creating initiatives and opportunities for regional efficiencies.  In response to Selectman Mahoney’s inquiries, Representative Calter stated that the voters must elect leaders who are willing to get beyond partisan politics and fight for ethics and pension reform.  Representative Calter also noted that the State’s Master Plan refers to the planning of comprehensive solid waste management and recycling programs for the Commonwealth.
As discussion came to a close, Chairman Quintal thanked Representatives deMacedo and Calter for taking part in the meeting. 
Public Hearing – Alteration of Premises: Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License – Southers Marsh

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for an Alteration of Premises for Southers Marsh Golf Club, 30 Southers Marsh Lane, William B. Stearns III as Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
William B. Stearns III, owner of Southers Marsh Golf Club, addressed the Board on behalf of the license application.  Mr. Stearns explained that, as a result of recent State legislation authorizing the sale of alcoholic beverages on the grounds of a golf course, he is seeking to add his golf course to the licensed premises.   All abutters were properly notified of this hearing, he confirmed, and appropriate bathroom facilities already exist at his course to accommodate the magnitude of water he and his staff sell on a daily basis to golfers. 

Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment, whether in favor of or in opposition to the license application.  No citizens came forth.  Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and brought the matter back to the Board for a vote.
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to approve an Alteration of Premises for Southers Marsh Golf Club, 30 Southers Marsh Lane.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Public Comment

Jim Benedict expressed concern about the visibility of the stop sign at the intersection of Carver and Leyden Streets.  Because of the angle of the intersection and the placement of the stop sign, he explained, motorists either do not see the sign or are confused as to which street the sign refers.  As such, Mr. Benedict claimed, he was almost hit, recently, by a motorist who exited the end of Carver Street without stopping.

Selectman Mahoney noted that he contacted the Police Department about Mr. Benedict’s concern.  The Police Department, he said, informed him that the sign was placed at that particular height so that truck operators could see the sign.

Mr. Benedict asked if the sign could be lowered or if a “Stop Ahead” sign could be placed to warn motorists approaching from Carver Street.  Chairman Quintal asked the Acting Town Manager to have staff follow up on Mr. Benedict’s request.
Seeing no further public comment, Chairman Quintal called for a five-minute break.  He reconvened the meeting and took the Licenses agenda item out of order to accommodate the applicants who were waiting for the Board to deliberate upon their license applications.  
Licenses

Change of D/B/A (Liquor)

· Vinicio Cordon d/b/a Daniela’s, 23 Court Street requested a Change of D/B/A from “Daniela’s” to “Sabor.”
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Change of D/B/A for Vinicio Cordon’s establishment at 23 Court Street from “Daniela’s” to “Sabor.”  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Sunday Entertainment (New)

· Manomet Blues LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons, 986 State Road, Karen Grevenitz, Manager applied for live entertainment for the outside patio area from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  (Manomet Blues LLC holds an outdoor amplified music permit for the hours of 6:00 to 9:00 p.m.).
Selectman Tavares made the suggestion that the Sunday Entertainment license be approved for acoustic music (no amplification) from the hours of 5:00 to 8:00 p.m. 

Karen Grevenitz explained that the entertainment they book for Sunday evenings is family-oriented—most often a steel band with a guitarist and vocalist.  Many neighborhood residents, she said, come to enjoy the music with their children.  Ms. Grevenitz assured the Board that she seeks to only have music on Sundays.

Questions were posed and a brief discussion ensued between the Board and Ms. Grevenitz with regard to the Sunday Entertainment license request and the music held at Sweet Lemons on Sundays. 
Jay Ferguson of Old Beach Road, a neighboring resident to Sweet Lemons, addressed the Board and recommended against approval of the Live Entertainment license.  Mr. Ferguson said that he and several of his neighbors regard the music held at Sweet Lemons on Sundays as a nuisance, and attempts to address their concerns with the owners of the restaurant have been futile.  On many occasions, he said, the music has gone far beyond 9:00 p.m., which is the permitted time on the Outdoor Amplified Music Permit.
Chairman Quintal encouraged Mr. Ferguson and his neighbors to contact the police with any noise problems in the future, so that there is an official record of the offense.  Eight o’ clock on a Sunday evening is a more reasonable time to stop the music, Chairman Quintal said, as the zoning in the neighborhood surrounding Sweet Lemons is not that of the downtown.  Selectman Machado stated that he would support the approval of a Live Entertainment license for amplified music until 8:00 p.m., but not as late as 9:00 p.m.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to table the license for a week to allow Ms. Grevenitz to consider the suggestion to impose a curfew of 8:00 p.m. for the music.  No second was made to the motion, but no further motions were offered and no action was taken on the license.  Consensus appeared to be that the license would be heard the following week.  

Solid Waste Advisory Committee
Frank Paoluccio, Larry Fava, and Charles Checkley of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”) provided a presentation on the committee’s recommendations with regard to various trash disposal and recycling methods for the Town.  

Mr. Paoluccio outlined the disposal methods assessed by the SWAC and the research conducted in the course of the assessment.  The current economic crisis, he explained, has caused a decline in the recycling market, resulting in added costs—instead of added revenue—for the Town to haul away its recyclables.  

Mr. Fava stated that, if the Town were to remain with its current transfer station / drop off system, the rate for a transfer station pass would need to be set at $210 ($160 for seniors).  The SWAC, he noted, felt that seniors should be entitled to a 25% discount, as opposed to the near-50% discount they have been given for years.  Plymouth residents, Mr. Fava claimed, did not appear to support Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”), according to the results of a survey mailed with tax bills.  With the collapse in the recycling market, he said, PAYT would not save the Town any money.
Mr. Fava discussed curbside pickup and corresponding rates, if the Town opted to provide the service itself.  He discussed the Comprehensive Site Assessment for the South Street Transfer Station and pointed to the following recommendations and conclusions voted upon by the SWAC:

· The SWAC concluded that the Town of Plymouth can carry out curbside pickup for less money than private haulers because of lower borrowing costs, no profit motive, no subjection to prevailing wages, and no related property taxes.  
· The SWAC voted unanimously to recommend that the Town postpone all changes to its solid waste program for one year, keeping the current flat-fee, transfer station, drop-off program in place for the next year.

· The SWAC voted unanimously to recommend that the duties of the SWAC be extended for one year.
Mr. Checkley discussed the Hard-to-Manage Waste Facility in Manomet and the costs associated with its operation.  Mr. Checkley noted that the SWAC offered another recommendation with regard to the Hard to Manage Waste Facility:
· The SWAC voted unanimously to recommend that the Town take over the operations of the Hard-to-Manage Waste Facility in Manomet in 2011 and fund the operation through user fees charged to residents and non-residents using the facility.
After the conclusion of the presentation, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to questions and comments from the Board.  Mr. Fava answered the majority of the questions on behalf of the SWAC.  Topics ranged from PAYT, the Town’s contract with SEMASS, competition with other municipalities for hard-to-manage items, and the possible necessity of constructing a new facility at pristine site.   
Members of the Board expressed their appreciation for the work done and progress made by the members of the SWAC.  

Selectman Tavares made a motion to continue the Solid Waste Advisory Committee for one year.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Ms. Arrighi noted that staff will bring the rate proposals for water, sewer, and solid waste before the Board at an upcoming meeting.  

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes / December 16, 2009 – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the December 16, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Meeting Minutes / December 24, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the minutes of the December 24, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 3-0-2, with abstentions from Selectman Mahoney and Selectman Machado, as they did not attend the December 24th meeting.
Extension of Street Rights for America’s Hometown Shuttle – The Board approved the extension of street rights to the Plymouth and Brockton Street Railway Company for additional roads in the Town of Plymouth to operate the America’s Hometown Shuttle. The additional roads are as follows:

On Vernon Street, between Allerton Street and Court Street.

On Town Wharf, in its entirety.

On North Street, in its entirety.

On School Street, between Church Street and South Russell Street.

On South Russell Street, between School Street and Court Street.

On Church Street, between School Street and Main Street.

On Leyden Street, in it entirety.

On Spring Lane, in its entirety.

On South Street, between Towns Street and Obery Street.

Airport Grant Assurances – The Board approved and authorized the Chairman to sign the Massachusetts Aeronautics Commission (MAC) Grant Assurances for the Airport Environmental Impact Report.

Acceptance of Donation – The Board accepted a $20.00 donation made by Priscilla Coyle to the Council on Aging.  The donation will be used to support the COA’s senior programs and activities.  

Notice of Intent – The Board granted permission to Goscon, Inc. / Robert Gosselin, 126 and 128 Warren Avenue, to file a Notice of Intent with the Conservation Commission regarding a proposal to re-construct a pedestrian footbridge from 126 / 128 Warren Avenue across the Eel River to Plymouth Long Beach.

Annual and Special Town Meeting Warrants – The Board voted to sign the 2009 Annual and Special Town Meeting warrants.

Town Manager’s Report

Jetty Footbridge – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that the Army Corps of Engineers has indicated to the Harbormaster that the order for repairs to the footbridge at the jetty has been sent out to bid, with construction anticipated to commence in mid-Spring.

Community Development Block Grant – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Town has received confirmation from Congressman Delahunt’s Office that Plymouth has been allocated a Community Development Block Grant (“CDBG”) of $106,390.   These funds, she noted, are from the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (the Federal economic stimulus package), and they must be used for economic development purposes to create or maintain jobs.  

Energy – Ms. Arrighi stated that the Town has acquired two fuel efficient 2009 Ford Focus cars for vehicle pooling/sharing at Town Hall, to replace older, less fuel efficient Crown Victoria’s.  Ms. Arrighi explained that this is one of the first steps in replacing our fleet with fuel efficient vehicles for Green Community recognition.  Additionally, she reported, the Town closed bids on the Wind Turbine Construction at the Wastewater Treatment Facility on Friday March 6th.    Ms. Arrighi said that the successful bid and subsequent agreement will provide for a consistent 10-year power purchase price that will bring cost certainty to part of the Town’s municipal electrical load, in addition to promoting green power. 

Open Space & Recreation Plan – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Planning Department is completing an update to the Town’s Open Space & Recreation Plan and will hold a public hearing for final comment in early April of 2009.   This Plan, she explained, qualifies the Town for various grants related to parks, recreation and open space and counts towards the score on the annual Commonwealth Capital application issued by the Executive Office of Environmental Affairs.  Ms. Arrighi noted that Plymouth ranked 15th out of the 154 communities that participated in this program in 2008.  
Senator Kerry’s Office Hours – Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board and the public that staff from Senator Kerry’s office will be available at Town Hall on Friday, March 13, 2009 in the Mayflower Room from 11:00 - 1:00 p.m.  
Donation of Artwork for the Mayflower Room – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to direct the Board’s attention to the addition of new artwork along the walls of the Mayflower Room.  The pen & ink illustrations of Plymouth landmarks were generously donated by Chairman Quintal, the Plymouth Cultural Council, and the artist of the illustrations, Barbara Moura.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Proposal for Volunteer Beach Monitoring – Selectman Machado reported that the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee (“TBAC”) has offered to form a volunteer committee to monitor Plymouth Long Beach in an effort to extend the season for public access after seasonal staff has been dismissed.   Ms. Arrighi noted that she has not yet seen a formal proposal from the TBAC; once received, she said, the proposal can be vetted through staff and reviewed for possible labor considerations.  

Top 100 Salaries of Town Staff – Chairman Quintal requested that the Human Resources Department put together a list of the top 100 highest paid Town staff, including school employees.

Letters

Emergency Management Training – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a memo the Board received with regard to emergency management training for elected officials.  Ms. Arrighi explained that this training is offered in addition to the basic mandatory training session in which the Selectmen previously participated.

Emergency Operations Center – Chairman Quintal inquired about the status of the Entergy contribution towards a new municipal Emergency Operations Center (“EOC”) for Plymouth.  Ms. Arrighi responded that Entergy has agreed to give a $500,000 gift to the Town to be used toward the establishment of a new EOC at the Cedarville Fire Station.  Chairman Quintal asked that Ms. Arrighi invite the Fire Chief to come before the Board at an upcoming meeting and share plans for the new EOC.

Acting DPW Director / Search for Permanent DPW Director – Chairman Quintal referenced a letter from Human Resources Director Roberta Kety to Acting DPW Director David Gould with regard to his hourly rate while serving as acting director.  Ms. Arrighi verified that Mr. Gould will be paid at the hourly rate of the former DPW Director while serving in a dual capacity as both Acting DPW Director and the Town’s Environmental Manager.
Chairman Quintal asked if Ms. Arrighi planned to offer the top range salary to the person hired as Plymouth’s next DPW Director.   Ms. Arrighi explained that a salary range must be noted in the posting of the position but added that there is nothing that requires the Town to offer the top salary step.  The FY2010 budget, Ms. Arrighi noted, will be a major determining factor in what is offered to the new DPW Director. 

Selectman Machado noted that the Town of Peabody is offering a salary of $99,000 in its search for a new DPW director, while requiring that candidates be certified as Professional Engineers.   Ms. Arrighi responded that the responsibilities and budget of Peabody’s DPW Director may differ significantly from that of Plymouth’s DPW Director, and, thus, it would be difficult to compare salaries and educational requirements.   One of the most important qualifications for Plymouth’s DPW Director is experience with labor relations, Ms. Arrighi noted, because the Town has so many divisions and such a large employee force.  

Extension of Sewer Line – Chairman Quintal inquired if any money will be set aside from the proposed Federal economic stimulus package for the extension of the Town’s sewer line along the old Route 44.   Ms. Arrighi confirmed that she would look into the matter.

Green Communities Act – Chairman Quintal asked that Ms. Arrighi ensure that Plymouth is eligible and in-the-running for grants from the Commonwealth’s Green Communities Act.

New Business

Destination Plymouth – Chairman Quintal noted that Paul Cripps, Executive Director of Destination Plymouth, will visit the Board in June to provide an update on his organization’s activities to promote tourism in Plymouth.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at 10:15 p.m.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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